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THE NINETEENTH CENTURY MORMON CHAPEL IN
ABERGELE

The first missionaries of
the Church of Jesus
Christ of Latter-day
Saints, otherwise known
as Mormons, arrived in
North Wales during the
summer of ] 840. Edward
Parry, of Newmarket
(Trelawnyd). together
with his two sons and
others from the
Trelawnyd area, had been
engaged in building the
new docks in Liverpool
and it was there that he
and his eldest son. also
called Edward, were
converted to the Mormon faith and baptized by the missionaries in the
river Mersey. Edward Parry senior later became the founder and first
conductor of the world famous choir of the Mormon Tabernacle in Salt
Lake Citv.

He and his son Edward came to Abergele to spread the new gospel as they
had there, and in nearby St George, a large extended family, who received



them kindly. Converts to the cause were soon baptized and the little
congregation was, by 1849, strong enough to erect a stone built meeting
house for themselves. This purpose built chapel, now much altered, is
attached to the Bull Hotel in Chapel Street, Abergele. The builder was
John Morris, one of the first converts, who was a well-established
building contractor employing some twenty men on building contracts
throughout Denbighshire and Montgomeryshire for the County Surveyor,
Thomas Penson. He almost certainly used Mormon masons to erect the
building, thus keeping costs to a minimum.

This largely Welsh-speaking church achieved a membership of over 80,
but members were encouraged and expected to emigrate to the New Zion
beyond the seas in Salt Lake City. It is known that 55 persons in all
emigrated from Abergele, and only two of these were to perish during the
arduous journey to Utah. The first group of eight persons left Abergele in
1852 and these were followed by seven further groups, the last sailing in
1864.We tend to think of emigrants in the last century as poor, down-
trodden people who were desperately seeking to better their earthly
condition in a new country beyond the seas, but this was not completely
true of these Mormon emigrants from Abergele. They were almost all
skilled craftsmen, some were employers of labour, and Edward Parry
described himself as 'a well-to-do stonemason'. We have on record the
names, addresses, ages and occupations of all these emigrants and have
also been able to trace their later lives in Utah.

Paradoxically, the very success of the Mormon Church in Abergele led to
its decline. Emigrations deprived the young church of its more able and
enthusiastic leaders and members, and this resulted in the decline and
eventual demise of the congregation. The purpose-built stone chapel was
taken over by the Baptists in 1856 and was used by that denomination as
a place of worship until the new Baptist chapel was erected in 1863. The
old Mormon chapel then became a warehouse, later a cottage, a spirits
store and finally part of the restored restaurant of the Bull Hotel.

Edward Lloyd Parry and his family from St George, Abergele,
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Denbighshire, spent some twelve years in St George, Washington County,
Utah. Other members of the family appear in the census returns for St
George, Utah, during this period. It is certainly remarkable that so many
members of the family from the Denbighshire St George should find their
way to the Utah St George, and that the chief mason for many of the
prominent buildings in that city should be a native of the Denbighshire
place of the same name. A spokesman at the Historical Department of the
Church in Salt Lake City states that St George was named after a
prominent Mormon of the period, but he does concede that it is 'a real
coincidence' that so many natives of St George Denbighshire appeared in
St George Utah during the early days of that settlement. It is intriguing
and even tempting to think that the American city may have taken its
name from this little village in Denbighshire, Wales.

R Fred Roberts

THE CHAPEL IS DEAD, LONG LIVE THE CHAPEL :

TabernacI, Llandudeo: a Case History

It's official! The chapel is dying and CADW have accepted the dual fact
that chapels are important and at risk. For many people chapels have
ceased to have a meaningful existence. Whilst others understand their
significance, they would probably not understand the significance of their
loss in the same way as Capel members. A common perception is that
there are probably too many chapels anyway, and many of the
denominational leaders see consolidation as the only way forward1.

The CADW response has been to join with the Wales Coimcil for
Voluntary Action and set up an arms-length taist to which it will
contribute 75% funding for the preservation of Welsh chapels. Ah well!
At least the 129 chapels on the 'must preserve' list are safe! Not so.
According to Gruff Owen, of WCVA, the Trust's Secretary and also a
Capel member, the Trust will be lucky to preserve three or four per year.
When you tliink about the enormous task of taking over even that many
per year, spread over Wales, a country with difficult physical

communication, it will be surprising and welcome if they can achieve that.



It is not suggested that the CADW/WCVA plans should be denigrated.
Far from it because that is probably the most important lifeline that we
have for the future of the Welsh chapel. It is just not sufficient, so other
ways need to be found.

The 129 figure is probably a tongue in cheek one. For whilst some towns
(e.g., Caernarfon) are well represented, others (e.g., Llanrwst) are totally
absent. The whole of Flintshire is reckoned, on that list, to have only one
chapel worthy of preservation for future generations. Anglesey has only
five and Merioneth three!

Current thinking seems to be that most damage, i.e., loss, will be done in
the next ten to twenty years, so presumably after that the position is going
to be bleak.

Not everyone has thrown in the towel, however. One man determined to
stand his ground against all comers is an elder of TabemacI Chapel,
Mostyn Street, Llandudno, Gwilym Williams. After a protracted romance
with some local businessmen who wanted to gut out the 1875 gallery, he
persuaded his chapel trustees that a heritage lottery application was the
way forward. This was a bold move in an organisation that really didn't
approve of gambling but he argued that the end justified the means.
Everything in this case supported the application. Tabernacl was one of
the famous 129: it was listed and in a conservation area. By great fortune
it was also in the area of the Llandudno Town Scheme, a scheme that
favours and funds historic building renovation. The recently formed
Conwy County Borough Council has appointed a Conservation Architect,
the first in the area, and his assistant is working quite assiduously through
the town facilitating schemes to renovate facades.

This was all very fortunate for Tabernacl, and many chapels might not be
so lucky. Sadly, the budget was not quite sufficient and one or two
elements, such as the garden and kitchen were not completed within the
HLF project. Subsequent lettings, however, have now paid for the kitchen.

Phase 2 of the scheme has been to quietly make Tabernacl available to
suitable sympathetic users. The first such user was a local concert pianist



looking for a venue to entertain the public with light classical concerts.
Overlapping this was a major exhibition spread through the eight sites in
the town and centred on Tabernacl. This looked at the art and innovation
in the development of this unusual seaside resort, including the
development of the chapel. Another unusual but sympathetic use has been
a number of meetings of a local building preservation trust (BPT)
attempting to preserve the local 1846 National School. The early trustees
of the chapel (founded 1813) would surely have found it strange if not
unacceptable to be supporting a National School which would almost
certainly have been seen as the enemy in 1846. However, it is a measure
of Gwilym Williams' generosity and the movement of society generally
that denominations now work far more closely together.

The latest event, the evening before Millennium Eve, was a moving
Cymanfa Ganu by the BPT, aimed at raising funds. The local Plaid Cymru
Assembly Member, Gareth Jones, opened the event and spoke about the
heroes of all political parties whom he pleaded we should remember. He
referred to a plaque on the chapel exterior to Lewis Valentine, one of the
founders of Plaid Cymru and its first parliamentary candidate. Valentine
had once been the minister of Tabernacl and the event attracted his
granddaughter Gwerfy] to the meeting. That moving event reminded us all
how small a country is Wales but how large a contribution its chapels
have made to her past and her present.

Gwilym Williams has been determined to demonstrate how one man can
make a difference. Tabernacl Llandudno is a monument to his efforts.
Tabernacl is now showing a new confident exterior in the Llandudno town
centre. Whilst its future may never be fully secure, it is learning how to
face the future and maintain its presence. The modest but increasing
stream of people entering its doors may even mean addition to its
membership. Who knows?

Stuart Rivers

1. A major 'consolidation' of Welsh language chapels is being tried in Llandudno, despite
the fact that no less than three of them are on CADWs 'must preserve' list

The current position (2 March 2000) appears to be that against all the odds Tabeniacl
Chapel may be the preferred chapel for the proposed 2000 consolidation, despite its having



no oar parking. Seilo in Arvon Avenue is marked as having some movement in the front
left corner, though it is not known whether a structural engineer has looked at it. The
congregations are currently visiting each chapel for a month at a time to get the feel of each
place. Presumably a decision will follow after a few visits and the remainder will be put on
the market. Locally we are determined that Seilo will also survive.

[Some of the matters raised by Mr Rivers in his article have received attention in the
Welsh denominational press. An article in the February issue ofY Gwyliedydd describes
the steps towards unification which have been taken in Llandudno since the decision,
some eight years ago, to work towards the establishment of one Welsh Nonconformist
chapel in the town.
Another press report states that a similar 'consolidation' is to be undertaken in
Penmaenmawr.
Letters in Y Goleuad have argued for and against the use of Lottery grants for chapel
repairs and renovations and asked for information regarding other grant sources. As
noted in the minutes of our lastAGM, CAPEL is intending to bring out a revised edition
of the Information Leaflet we produced on the subject some years ago. Ed]

CHAPEL PHOTOGRAPHS IN THE NATIONAL LIBRARY

Recent acquisitions of photographic collections by the National Library
of Wales include one recording chapels in Monmouthsire and two relating
to the Tabernacle Welsh Congregational Church, King's Cross, London.
The photographic survey of chapels in Monmouthshire was started by the
late Harry Owen, Penperlleni (Goytre), assisted by Councillor Robert
Gulliford, Blaenavon, and then continued by R Gulliford with Capel
member John Freer, Panteg, Pontypool. The survey was finally completed
by John Freer, whose photographs have also represented an important
contribution to the Chapels Survey of the Royal Commission on Ancient
and Historical Monuments in Wales.The Monmouthshire chapel collection
has been augmented by additional photographs of various buildings,
including schools, hospitals, bridges, tollhouses, mile markers, boundary
markers, fountains and drinking fountains, police stations, drill halls and
workmen's halls, a number of which have now been demolished.

Photographs of the King's Cross Chapel were taken as part of a co-
operative venture with the Dutch Reformed Church in South Africa. Also,
a set of 248 colour transparencies, accompanied by explanatory notes and
a fully annotated list, taken by the late D Gethin Griffiths, a former
deacon and treasurer, and former headmaster of a school in



Edmonton.These slides depict various chapel activities, including sendees
and various social functions held in the period 1957-1976. These two
collections complement the documentary and printed material held by the
Library relating to this chapel.

CYFARFOD CYFFREDINOL BLYNYDDOL

Cynhalivvyd 14eg Cyfarfod Cyffredinol Blynyddol y Gymdeithas yn
Abergele ddydd Sadwrn 23 Hydref 1999.

1. Croesawodd y Cadeirydd yr aelodau i'r Cyfarfod, a gynhaliwyd yng
nghapel Mynydd Seion, a diolchodd i Mr Vernon Hughes am
drefnu'r diwrnod.

2. Derbyniwyd ymddiheuriadau am eu habsenoldeb oddi wrth Miss
Susan Beckley, Mr Peter Saunders, Mr David Barton, Mr David E
Gillman, Mr Donald a Mrs Patricia Moore, Ms Nia Rhosier, Mr
David Percival, Mr Neil Sumner a Mr Malcolm Jefferies.

3. Derbyniwyd ac arwyddwyd cofnodion y 13eg Cyfarfod Blynyddol,
a gynhaliwyd ym Machynlleth ar 17 Hydref 1998.

4. Materion yn Codi
Ni chodwyd unrhyw faterion o gofnodion cyfarfod 1998.

5. Adroddiad y Cadeirydd
i) Cyfarfu'r Pwyllgor Gwaith bedair gwaith yn ystod y

fJwyddyn a diolchodd y Cadeirydd i'r swyddogion ac i
aelodau'r Pwyllgor am eu cefnogaeth.

ii) Diolchodd y Cadeirydd i Lyfrgell Genedlaethol Cymru am
ganiatáu i'r Pwyllgor gyfarfod yno ac am roi inni gymaint o
groeso a chymorth yn ystod y flwyddyn.

iii) Mae'r Pwyllgor Gwaith }ii ymwybodol iawn o'r angen am
gyhoeddi taflen am y grantiau sydd ar gael i gapeli i'w
cynorthwyo ac efallai hefyd llyfryn mwy cyffredinol ar gyfer
yr enwadau ac awdurdodau cynllunio lleol. Byddwn yn edrych
i mewn i'r mater yma yn ystod y flwyddyn nesaf.

iv) Yr oedd y Cadeirydd wedi cyfarfod â Mr David Percival,
Rheolwr Prosiect y Capeli, yn swyddfa Comisiwn Brenhinol



yr Henebion a buont yn trafod y camau nesaf i'vv cymryd yn yr
arolvvg capeli. Adroddwyd bod y pwyslais wedi newid
rywfaint am nad yw'r Comisiwn bellach yn gwneud arolwg
cyffiredinol cenedlaethol ond yn hytrach yn arolygu capeli yn
01 anghenion a rhinweddau unigol. Efallai y gofynnir am help
gwirfoddolwyr o blith aelodau CAPEL i weithredu'r cynllun.

v) Cyflwynodd y Cadeirydd adroddiad ar yr ymgais a wneir i ail-
ddiffinio amcanion y Gymdeithas a dywedodd fod gwahanol
syniadau yn cael eu trafod. Bydd rôl CAPEL yn y dyfodol yn
dibynnu ar snt y bydd yr Ymddiriedolaeth newydd i gapeli
Cyrnru yn datblygu. Ond byddai CAPEL fodd bynnag yn
dymuno cynhyrchu pecyn addysgol am ein treftadaeth
anghydffurfiol.

vi) Adroddodd y Cadeirydd ei fod ef a Ms Ann Rhydderch wedi
eu cyflweld ar gyfer rhaglen radio ar gapeli.

vii) Diolchodd i Mr Alun Jones am ei waith fel golygydd y
Cylchlythyr ac apeliodd am ragor o gyfraniadau i'r
cyhoeddiad.

viii) Diolchodd i Ms Ann Rhydderch am ei gwaith fel Swyddog y
Wasg ac i Ms Penny Icke am ei gweithgarwch fel
Ysgrifennydd.

Codwyd y cwestiynau canlynol o'r llawr.
• Gofynnodd Mr Michael Passmore am egkirhad o'r gwahaniaeth

rhwng CAPEL a'r Ymddiredolaeth Capeli newydd. Atebodd Mr
Graff Owen trwy amlinellu'r angen am fwy o bendantrwydd
yngl n â phwy sydd i wneud betli. Prif waith yr
Ymddiriedolaeth fodd bynnag fydd perchnogi capeli nad oes
defhydd iddynt bellach. Mae gan CAPEL faes ehangach - hybu
treftadaeth bensaerniol capeli a'r pwysigrwydd o'u cadw'n fyw
a gweithgar. Disgwylir, fodd bynnag, y bydd gwaith y ddau
gorff yn cydredeg a'r naill yn helpu'r Hall.

• Gofynnodd Mr Stuart Rivers a oedd modd gwybod pa gapeli sy'n
dal mewn bodolaeth. Rhoddodd yr Ysgrifennydd wybodaeth
i'r cyfarfod am Brosiect Capeli Comisiwn yr Henebion ond
pwysleisiodd nad oeddyn y bas-data a gynhyrchir fanylion am
statws presennol pob capel. Yn wir, o achos statws
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annibynnol capeli mae'n anodd cael gwybodaeth gyfredol am
eu statws. Yr ydym yn dibynnu ar unigolion i hysbysu cyrf f fel
y Comisiwn a CAPEL pan fydd capeli yn cau. Apeliodd yr
Ysgrifennydd i unrhywun a glywai fod capel ar fin cau neu
gael ei dynnu i lawr gysylltu â hi yn swyddfa'r Comisiwn.

• Gofynnodd Mr M Davies a oedd cymdeithas CAPEL yn rhoi
cyhoeddusrvvydd iddi'i him yn y papurau cenedlaethol a lleol.
Atebodd y Cadeirydd ein bod yn gwneud hynny yn achlysurol
ond y byddwn yn chvvilio ymhellach i'r posibiliadau.

6 Adroddiad yr Ysgrifennydd
i) Bu Cyfarfod y Gwanwyn yn lhvyddiant mawr eleni, gyda dros

50 o aelodau CAPEL a thrigolion lleol yn bresennol. Fe'i
cynhaliwyd ar 15 Mai yn Llanelli, gan ddechrau gyda darlith
ddiddorol yng Nghapel Als gan y Parch. Maurice Loader ar
Anghydffurfiaeth yn Ardal Llanelli. Ar ôl cinio yng Ngwesty
Stepney, fe'n harweiniwyd gan Mr Vivian Williams ar daith
0 gwmpas pedwar capel arall trawiadaol iavvn yn y dref:
Seion, Capel y Bedyddwyr; Capel Diwygiedig Unedig y Pare;
Moreia (Bedyddwyr) a'r Tabernacl (Annibynwyr). Terfynwyd
y daith yn y Capel Newydd, (Eglwys Bresbyteraidd Cymru),
lie y darparwyd te arbennig iawn. Diolchodd yr Ysgrifennydd
1 bawb a gyfrannodd at lwyddiant y diwrnod ac i'r rhai a
roddodd inni groeso mor gynnes i Lanelli.

ii) Derbyniodd CAPEL ohebiaeth sylweddol iawn eleni a'r
cynnwys yn amrywio'n fawr. Cafwyd nifer fawr o ymholiadau
oddi wrth gapeli sy'n cael anhawster i gadw'n fyw ac sy'n
chwilio am. ffyrdd i gyllido gwaith adnewyddu ac atgyweirio.
Nifer o flynyddoedd yn ôl fe gynhyrchodd CAPEL daflen
wybodaeth yn rhoi cyngor am ble i chwilio am grantiau ond
erbyn hyn mae'r wybodaeth lawer yn rhy lien. Fe hoffai'r
Pwyllgor Gwaith gyhoeddi fersiwn ddiwygiedig ond ar hyn o
bryd rydym am aros i'r Ymddiriedolaeth Capeli newydd
sefydlu ei rôl er mwyn i ni osgoi dyblygu gwaith. Y mae'n
amlwg bod angen corff i roi cyngor i gapeli sy'n dal i fod yn
fannau addoli a hefyd i rai sy'n cael eu trawsnewid i bwrpasau
eraill.


